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Moreover, the closure of domestic borders meant that there was significant
difficulty transporting agricultural products, plant and equipment between states
during harvest season. This posed a particular difficulty for those farmers whose
properties were spread across state borders.

In general, the lack of understanding of decision makers in Canberra appeared to
have around the agricultural industry led to the greatest amount of difficulty.
Agriculture, being an outdoors and low risk industry, was subject to restrictions
that the NFF and its members do not believe were necessary, particularly the
closure of borders.

Conversely, the NFF welcomed the restart and reinvigoration of the Pacific
Australia Labour Mobility (PALM) Scheme that took place during the pandemic. The
lack of Working Holiday Makers (WHMs) coming to Australia during the pandemic
led the then Government to seek alternative sources of labour for the horticulture
industry. This brought the Government’s focus to the PALM Scheme, which prior to
COVID-19 had only around 7,140 workers working on horticulture farms in
Australia.

It needs to be said that the restart was not the panacea some may have taken it
to be, given that for the most part, it only largely served the horticulture sector.
While there may have been a few PALM workers outside horticulture, by-and-large
the other commodities — such as grains, wool production, cotton, etc. — were left
struggling to find workers.

It should also be observed that government could have done more to support
uptake of the scheme. We were especially disappointed at some of the finger
pointing between state and federal governments. To industry, it appeared that
federalism was used as an excuse to avoid taking responsibility, properly
governing, and making decisions.

Nevertheless, the fact remains that the PALM restart was fundamental to the
success (and, from some perspectives) survival of the horticulture industry during
the period. At the height of COVID-19, the number of PALM Scheme workers
working in horticultural or agricultural farms had doubled to over 14,900 workers.
Now the Scheme boasts to around 26,196 workers working on horticultural or
agricultural farms, with over 38,145 PALM workers working across care, agriculture,
hospitality, and meat sectors.

One of the positive outcomes of the COVID-19 pandemic was the refocus of the
government onto labour requirements in the agricultural industry. This scheme not
only offered a great benefit to Australian farmers but also provided much needed
financial assistance to Pacific nations who were struggling during the pandemic.

In summary, while the NFF and its members are pleased with the reinvigoration of
the PALM Scheme, we believe that many other measures taken by the Federal
Government during the pandemic were unnecessary and ill-informed. Better
consultation and understanding with and of the agricultural industry would have
assisted the Government in making more reasoned decisions in relation to COVID-
19 restrictions.






